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Announcement of 
Audio/Video 
Recording 
 
Roll Call 
 
 
 

CITY COUNCIL MEETING  
CONDUCTED AS AN ON-LINE  ZOOM MEETING  

Northampton, MA 
_______________ 

 
A regular meeting of the City Council was called to order by Council President Jim Nash at 
7 p.m.  
 
At 7 p.m. on a roll call the following City Councilors were present: 
 
        At-Large Councilor Marissa Elkins               At-Large Councilor Jamila Gore     
        Ward 1 Councilor Stanley W. Moulton, III    Ward 5 Councilor Alex Jarrett 

Ward 2 Councilor Karen Foster                   Ward 6 Councilor Marianne LaBarge   
Ward 3 Councilor James B. Nash                Ward 7 Councilor Rachel Maiore                

        Ward 4 Councilor Garrick Perry 
 

 
Public Hearings  
 

 
Public Hearings 
None.  
 

 
Public Comment 

 
Councilor Nash announced that the meeting was being audio and video recorded. He 
explained the procedure he would use in conducting public comment and opened the floor 
to comments. Public comment commenced and continued until 8:17 p.m. Five of the first 
six speakers expressed opposition to the proposal to site an animal control facility at the 
former Moose Lodge at 196 Cooke Avenue. 
 
Tracey Culver of Florence commented that no other city in the state has built such a 
facility - including the under-utilized facility in Amherst - in a residential neighborhood for 
obvious reasons. The Massachusetts building code must be interpreted in a way that 
protects public safety, health and welfare. Physical and mental manifestations of noise 
stress are well-documented. By locating this facility where people live, they are choosing to 
put their well-being and quality of life in jeopardy. She asked if they would consider putting 
this facility there if this small, working-class neighborhood was also a community of color. If 
not, then they must say ‘no’ to this proposal.  
 
With regard to the police request for dashboard cameras, Ms. Culver said she agrees they 
are necessary to protect the police from false accusations. Councilor Elkins appears to feel 
that cameras are only necessary to hold police accountable. She said she hoped other 
councilors do not have the same unfounded negative opinion of the police force, since that 
would be untenable. 
 
Kimberly Gerould of 66 Pines Edge Drive said she thinks the council should honor the 
previous mayor’s commitment to finding a non-residential location for the animal control 
facility as most cities and towns do. Instead of using it for a kennel, she encouraged the city 
to use the idea suggested at Saturday’s site visit of acquiring the land as part of its efforts 
to grow and protect the Fitzgerald Lake Conservation Area (FLCA). 
 
Human Rights Commission (HRC) member Booker Bush, Florence, former member of 
the Northampton Policing Review Commission (NPRC), said he was there because the 
HRC talked about the need for more membership on their commission but also about what 
might be barriers to participation. He is here to speak in favor of setting up a committee to 
look at potential barriers and/or possible solutions to achieving greater representation. The 
NPRC lost valuable members who happened to be people of color and young women. 
There are substantial barriers to the demands of becoming involved in the democratic 
process, he pointed out. As a former NPRC member, he is really uncomfortable about 
additional funding for the police although he admires the city’s police force. However, if 
they have to have dash cams, he would support the process with Motorola. He would 
prefer not to have dash cams and that they didn’t need police to begin with, but, if they are 
already in that place, he would support the contract, he clarified. 
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Northampton resident Michael Kesten noted that, with likely overages, a cost of over 
three-quarters of a million dollars for construction of an animal control facility could bring 
the total cost to $1 million. By comparison, if it costs $200 a day to board a dog at the 
facility in Amherst, the city could put a dog up for 5,000 days or 13.5 years for the same 
amount. It seems like the expense of building a brand new kennel is excessive, with 
maintenance, operating and staffing costs on top. He would like to see the land bought by 
the city and put into permanent conservation. 
 
Benjamin Spencer of Northampton expressed support for the residents of Cooke 
Avenue, Pines Edge Drive and Emily Lane concerned about the proposed kennel in their 
neighborhood. Their concerns are very legitimate and it is great to know they have the 
attention of their elected officials. A municipal kennel does not belong in or near a 
residential neighborhood; it is not an appropriate siting, he maintained. He asked the city to 
stop considering this location and find one that is away from homes and more suitable. 
 
Trisha Maynard of Pines Edge Drive said the proposed animal control facility will be 
about 300 feet from her now peaceful patio. Dog barking can be 120 decibels and even at 
1,000 feet it would register as 71. Acceptable noise level for residential neighborhoods is 
60. Excessive barking can increase stress and alter psychological and physiological 
functioning and, according to research, reduce property values. A dog kennel would 
infringe on the peaceful atmosphere of the nearby trail, she added. 
 
Northampton resident Cathy McNally thanked members of the Finance Committee and its 
chair Rachel Maiore, saying they had an engaging, productive and satisfying meeting on 
dash cams last week. Dialogue and exchange was allowed and it was respectful, civilized 
and informative. She expressed support for Councilor Moulton’s proposal for a forum on 
dash cam/surveillance as a means to provide the dialogue and sense of community input 
they need and that has been lacking. 
 
Dan Cannity of Northampton echoed Cathy McNally’s gratitude for the back and forth of 
the Finance Committee format. He is here to express concern about the five-year contract 
with Motorola Solutions, particularly Motorola’s cloud storage feature. Motorola’s master 
customer terms says that it allows the company and its subcontractors to process, host, 
cache, store, reproduce, copy, modify, combine, analyze and create derivative works from 
such customer data and to communicate, transmit and distribute such data to third-parties 
engaged by Motorola. That seems really problematic, especially when they’ve heard it’s 
going to be really private and really safe. “That screams not super safe to me,” he said. He 
appreciates the idea of a public forum. Dash cams don’t actually promote accountability; 
they are signs and symbols of accountability but don’t really provide it, he claimed. 
 
Gwenevra Lodi Nabad of Northampton, a resident of public housing, said she was there 
to speak about the affordable housing units proposed for 737 Bridge Road. She is 
concerned about the felling of trees that store carbon. Development has an impact on 
microclimates and the environment. This location is extremely close to a major highway 
and many traffic lights that produce air and noise pollution. Trees play a part in storing 
carbon, temperature regulation and the hydrologic cycle with water management being an 
issue that causes basement flooding just down the road at Hampshire Heights. There 
should be a plan for future residents to have community plots. With concerns about food 
deserts and heat islands, residents should have the ability to share community time 
outdoors and in nature and to garden.  
 
Dave Pritchard of Haydenville, on the board of the Broad Brook Coalition (BBC), raised 
the question of parking for the Fitzgerald Lake Conservation Area (FLCA) when and if the 
animal control facility goes through. There are currently only four or five dedicated 
conservation parking spaces at the Moose Lodge. Most people don’t use these spots but 
park instead in the wider lot in front of the lodge, along the south edge or anywhere they 
can. This entrance of Fitzgerald Lake gets a lot of use throughout the day. The BBC is 
concerned about what would happen if parking for the conservation area is limited to just a 
small number of spots. People are used to coming to the Moose Lodge and being able to 
park no matter how many other cars are already there. If parking lot is too limited, it seems 
likely that people will begin parking along Cooke Avenue or even in the Pines Edge lot, 
either of which could cause problems with neighbors. They would like to see at least 15 
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and as many as 20 parking spaces available. Fitzgerald Lake is a very popular spot for all 
kinds of users and people are used to finding a parking space whenever they come. There 
seems to be plenty of room on the property to include 15 to 20 parking spaces for 
conservation users, and they hope this is taken into consideration. 
 
Kim L. of Pines Edge Drive read a statement asking councilors to vote ‘No’ to a dog 
pound on Cooke Avenue. It is not a good fit for this residential neighborhood for a variety of 
reasons, including noise, environmental impact and cost. There is going to be a lot of loud 
barking and it will greatly increase noise. The sounds and scents of visiting dogs and 
human activity will cause impounded dogs and visiting dogs alike to bark. The sounds of 
dogs and people walking and talking, getting out of their cars and slamming doors will 
cause an unwanted ‘canine chorus of barking’ and the sound will go on from 6 in the 
morning to 9:30 at night. $750,000 is way too much. 
 
Christine Clark of Pines Edge said she lives roughly 240 feet from the proposed site. This 
is the city’s 3rd attempt to site a dog kennel in a residential area and tonight she asks the 
city council to vote ‘No.’ It’s quite possible the kennel would affect residents’ home equity 
and property values, and the noise of barking dogs will challenge anyone’s mental sanity. 
Also, the wetlands invasion is very concerning and the reduction of parking will force a lot 
of these cars to park on surrounding roads. She encouraged councilors to vote ‘No’ to 
siting a kennel in this or any other residential area. 
 
Tammy Suprenant of Ward 6 said she attends council meetings frequently via Zoom and 
totally supports the purchase of the Watchguard cameras because she feels they provide 
transparency for everyone involved. Transparency is something she hears councilors 
mention often as one of their values, so she was quite surprised that this did not pass 
unanimously at their last meeting. She understands the issue with Motorola but doesn’t 
think this should be the driving force in the decision. She feels the speakers who regularly 
speak on subjects related to policing are a small representation of the community. Roughly 
28,000 people live in Northampton and she feels that they are not hearing from most of 
them. A recording provides an accurate representation of an event, she asserted. 
 
Nancy Smith of Chapel Street stated that a city kennel is absolutely not an animal lover’s 
dream; indeed it is a nightmare for any animal placed there. The city’s study clearly shows 
the db’s of noise are dangerous and damaging to the dogs and cats inside. Over $750,000 
is targeted for its construction when they are welcome to use Amherst’s empty ‘dog prison’ 
for the five to 10 strays per year the city handles at costs well below managing their own 
‘prison.’ Why would they do this? To save the one full-time and one part-time animal control 
officers the inconvenience of doing five to 10 drop-offs and pick-ups to Amherst a year? 
 
If they build a prison, their beloved pets will be going to a prison where they could be 
exposed to infection or other harm. She talked about the risks to humans of exposure to 
excessive noise. ‘Yes’ on police dash cams but maybe on a local server. 
 
Chris Kitzmiller of Ward 4 noted that reporting today in the Shoestring shows that Chief 
Kasper and Director Pagan have misrepresented the data-sharing aspects of Motorola’s 
dash cams. In 1985, New York City divested from businesses operating in apartheid South 
Africa. Under pressure of losing its contract with the city to provide the police with radios 
and other equipment, Motorola withdrew from South Africa. The federal government has 
shown through its interpretation of third-party doctrine that they feel entitled to all cloud 
data without a warrant. Tech companies have been shown guilty of sharing data with the 
government. It is not just that Motorola is unacceptable or cameras themselves are 
unacceptable but that cameras are not the panacea that they think them to be. 
 
Molly Totman of Pines Edge said the proposed dog kennel is directly in her back yard. 
She is here to support the incredible work of her neighbors and this community in rallying to 
pull together strong evidence to oppose the siting of a kennel behind Pines Edge. She 
asked the council to truly consider the impacts to the neighborhood and echoed support for 
the state (sic) purchasing the property and continuing to conserve the area. 
 
Jody Rosenbloom said she loves Fitzgerald Lake and uses the Moose Lodge access 
weekly if not daily. There has been a huge increase in its use during COVID. She has 
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friends who live along Cooke Avenue and Pines Edge. She has concern about parking; she 
would support it if they are going to make sure there is adequate parking which, as 
suggested, she thinks is 15 to 20 spots. As far as the building, “if that doesn’t bother you in 
your backyard, I don’t know what [does].” She thinks a small facility that upgrades the area 
could be a positive. She would disagree with some of the assumptions that it’s all negative; 
she would suggest its presence might help dog owners be more accountable. It’s 
reasonably isolated there, so she wouldn’t be so quick to dismiss what could be a win/win 
with some improvements to the site and accommodations for noise and traffic. 
 
Shelbyyy Lee of Easthampton said she has a medical disability and receives weekly 
medical services in Northampton. This Motorola contract concerns her because, as Chief 
Kasper stated, most interactions between police and the public occur during driving 
incidents and she has to drive into Northampton for regular medical services. She 
challenged Councilor Elkin’s statements in the newspaper that the city urgently needs 
reliable dash cams. Based on Chief Kasper’s statements at the last meeting, the dash 
cameras in use record just fine, the problem is that recorded data doesn’t automatically 
upload wirelessly correctly all the time. Many first responders use dash cams and are 
capable of offloading the information manually at the end of their shifts. If 911-responding 
EMT’s can do it during the height of the pandemic, Northampton police should be able to 
do it, allowing plenty of time for the community to have a larger conversation about what 
they want to do overall about dash cam technology and police funding in the city moving 
forward, she suggested. 
 
Dana Goldblatt, an attorney who lives and practices in Northampton, said she was there to 
provide a counterpoint to some of the statements Attorney Elkins made in her op ed. Five 
years ago she would have said all the same things. She’s learned a lot since about the 
drivers of mass incarceration. The goal of dash cams is to elicit self-incriminating 
statements during a conversation and they work. For reasons not well understood, people 
aware of being videotaped are more likely to make incriminating statements. It is part of the 
reason interrogations are recorded. Judges believe police most of the time. It is police 
perspective video; it’s staged. The police officer is also the cinematographer, he knows 
when to step in and out of frame. As far as implicit bias, white viewers are very familiar with 
this genre: it’s cop vs. criminal and they immediately regard the person who’s been pulled 
over as having done something wrong. She said she hopes they will take up the invitation 
to have a real dialogue about this because there is so much data. 
 
Amy Bookbinder thanked the Finance Committee for a wonderful meeting; it was 
‘inclusive, informative and comprehensive’ and a welcoming, open-minded discussion of 
the dash cam contract. Despite the fact that one councilor wrote an op ed strongly arguing 
for and stating that her vote tonight will be in favor of contracting with Motorola Solutions 
before hearing from the public, she hopes the council will pay attention to expertise from 
the public and the report back from the Finance Committee, including its recommendation 
for a community forum on dash cams in their sanctuary city. That’s what she believes city 
council integrity looks like. Personally, she feels more surveillance will harm them all, 
particularly those most marginalized.  
 
Adrianne Andrews, Pines Edge condos, said she is hoping and asking the council to 
vote ‘No’ on the proposed dog pound. As distinguished at the Saturday meeting, it is not a 
kennel, it is something else. Others have articulated concerns about placing an ‘animal 
containment facility’ at the doorstep of the neighborhood on Cooke Avenue. She asked that 
the city consider the cost/benefit. Supposedly there may be two dogs housed at one time 
but accommodations are being made for eight. To spend ¾ million of taxpayer dollars on 
something that will be minimally used doesn’t seem to have much of a cost benefit. 
 
Regarding complaints that people commenting are from outside Northampton, Lemy 
Coffin of Northampton reminded those present that the Northampton police chief said 
66% of arrests are from outside of Northampton. She asked why they think so many of the 
arrests are not Northampton residents. It is not only Northampton residents being surveilled 
and policed by the NPD. They need to listen to those being over-policed in this country. 
The dash cam is a tool they can put down to stop the funnel of mass incarceration. As the 
Shoestring said, it is very clear that Motorola can process, host, cache, store, reproduce 
data, etc. 
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Robert Eastman of Ward 3 echoed Cathy McNally and Dan Cannity’s comments about 
the importance of community dialogue. Referring to the Shoestring article, he quoted Cade 
Crockford of the ACLU as commenting that, “Too often, local police make decisions about 
acquiring and using surveillance technology unilaterally and in secret. These police 
surveillance technologies, like technology itself, disproportionately target black and brown 
people. The people and not police should decide if and how surveillance technology are 
used in their community.”  
 
It just feels like the police are really trying to push this through, he observed. He echoed 
Gwen Nabad’s request for a public forum about police presence at public housing in 
Northampton.  
 
Ryann McChesney of Ward 3B said she echoed many of the things that have already 
been said. She spoke weeks ago in opposition to the city signing a contract with Motorola 
and publicly stated her opposition again. Whatever the stated goal of dash cams, based on 
her experience working with undocumented folks who are very concerned about increased 
surveillance, there are a lot of potential intended or unintended consequences to people 
who can and are harmed by this surveillance.  
 
Spencer Fox Peterson of Holyoke echoed other comments regarding the police surveil-
lance issue. He recommends going forward with any forum regarding police oversight. As 
Americans, they should not be giving more power to a police state. 
 
Shaun Lamory of Northampton said they shouldn’t be spending any more money on the 
police department; society should be focusing on abolishing the police, not reforming them. 
Any effort at reforming them should be done by the community and not the police 
themselves; you can’t trust them at all. Spend money anywhere else but on the dog kennel. 
 
Among other things, Ya-ping Douglass quoted from a report of the International Associa-
tion of Chiefs of Police (IACP) on dash cams as follows: “To measure the impact cameras 
have had on the judicial process, the IACP entered into a collaborative effort with the 
National District Attorney’s Association and the American Prosecutor’s Research Institute. 
Of the prosecutors surveyed, an overwhelming number (91%) have used video evidence 
captured from the in-car cameras in court. They reported that the presence of video 
evidence enhances their ability to obtain convictions and increases the number of guilty 
pleas prior to going to trial. A great majority of prosecutors (93%) rated the overall use of 
video evidence as successful or highly successful.”  
 
“Dash cam video evidence improves conviction rates,” another source stated, she reported. 
She noted that Motorola Solutions’ Watchguard page has an icon called “judicial sharing” 
that purports to ‘keep partners up to date with a dedicated streamlined page for 
prosecutors. . . “ 
 
Joanna Mae Boody of Montague echoed other comments against the contract with 
Motorola and thanking the Finance Committee for listening to the community. She said she 
hoped more forums could be held so individuals could continue these conversations and 
that this would remain a sanctuary city. 
 
Gabriel Peoples (they/them), Ward 2, a social worker, said they were there to echo what 
had already been said to oppose the use of dash cams and the contracting with Motorola 
Solutions in particular. It doesn’t make sense in a sanctuary city where they purportedly 
care about immigrants and people of color. Regarding purchasing land for an animal 
control facility, there was a proposal in his neighborhood in Ward 2 some months ago. 
They are in favor of moving the animal control office and officers away from being housed 
in the police station. 
 
Alison Barryman of Pines Edge echoed the comments of those opposing the animal 
control facility. It’s obvious there is a need for an animal control facility but she feels the 
proposed site is not appropriate or a reasonable option as it is in a residential neighbor-
hood and abuts conservation land. It concerns her that noise and light from this facility will 
negatively impact the area.  
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Mary Ford of Northampton said she didn’t come to speak to either of the two issues but 
tended to think the Cooke Avenue location for a very, very small dog facility might make a 
lot of sense as long as parking is preserved for people using the conservation trail. She has 
strong personal feelings about policing and stereotyping some people as likely good 
citizens and others - primarily people of color - as suspect in a mostly white community 
such as theirs. The issue strikes very close to her heart emotionally. She has two relatives 
on the African American side of her family who are lifelong police. She supervised the 
police department 25 years ago and was very proud of the great majority of their police 
officers. She actually came with a question about the major change in downtown zoning 
and hopes there will be more public discussion of that issue. 
 
There being no further comments, public comment was closed at 8:17 p.m. 
 

 
Public Hearings 
Announcement of 
a public hearing 
concerning the 
Northampton 
Capital 
Improvement 
Program for 
FY2023-FY2027 - 
Thursday, March 
3, 2022 

 
Public Hearings 
Announcement of a public hearing concerning the Northampton Capital 
Improvement Program for FY2023-FY2027 - Thursday, March 3, 2022 
Councilor Nash made the following announcement: In accordance with Article 7, Section 7-
5 of the Charter, the Northampton City Council will hold a public hearing by remote 
participation on Thursday, March 3, 2022 at 7 p.m. The City Council will consider the 
Capital Improvement Program for FY2023-FY2027, and hear all persons who wish to be 
heard thereon. Instructions for accessing the hearing will be posted on the March 3, 2022 
City Council agenda to be posted no later than 48 hours prior to the meeting on the city 
website at www.northamptonma.gov. The CIP is available for inspection here. 

 
Announcements 
from Councilors 
and the Mayor 

 
Announcements from Councilors and the Mayor 
As chair of Finance, Councilor Maiore announced that the next Finance Committee 
meeting will be Tuesday, March 1st at 6 p.m.  
 
Mayor Sciarra made the city council aware that Governor Baker signed a law extending the 
authorization for the virtual option for public meetings until July 15th. It was set to expire in 
April but has been extended to July 15th. 
 

 
Presentations 
 

 
Presentations 
None. 
 

 
Consent Agenda 
 

 
Consent Agenda 
Councilor Nash reviewed the items on the consent agenda, offering to remove any item for 
separate consideration upon request. Councilor Jarrett requested removal of the 
appointment of Garrett Williams from the consent agenda. 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved approval of the consent agenda with the removal. 
Councilor Moulton seconded. The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following items were approved as part of the consent agenda: 
A. Minutes of February 3, 2022  
B. 22.020 Appointments to Boards, Committees and Commissions, all positive 

recommendations, City Services Committee - 2/07/2022 
Parks and Recreation Commission 
 
Kelsey Flynn, 15 Edwards Square, Northampton 
Term: January 2022- June 2025 
To fill a vacancy 
  
Planning Board 
 
Chris Tait, 46 Upland Road, Leeds 
Term: January 2022– June 2025 
To Full Member from Associate Member to fill a vacancy 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1Ln0ugR4GQHoaogiUILvQx4Rh2cd32TZf/view
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Trust Fund Committee 
 
Jacob Dissinger, 8 Stowell Street, Leeds 
Term: June 2021- June 2024 
Reappointment  
C. 22.021 Appointment of Attorney Alan Seewald as City Solicitor, positive 

recommendation, City Services Committee - 2/07/2022 
D. 22.026 An Order to Appropriate $45,000 in Whiting Street Trust Funds - 2nd 

reading 
E. 22.029 Appointment to Arts Council and Human Rights Commission - for referral 

to City Services 
Arts Council 
Pete Olsen, 380 South Street, Northampton 
Term: February 2022-June 2025 
To fill a vacancy 
Human Rights Commission 
Chelsea Sunday Kline, 42 Cherry Street, Northampton 
Term: February 2022-Jume 2025 
To fill a vacancy 
 
Appointment of Garrett Williams to the Arts Council 
Councilor Jarrett moved approval of the appointment of Garrett Williams to the Arts 
Council. Councilor Foster seconded. 
 
Councilor Jarrett said his question is more general and not about the specific appointment. 
He has heard from many constituents about the Arts Council and especially its cancellation 
of the biennial arts show. He asked if the mayor and City Services Committee members 
could speak about how they are considering these issues as they are repopulating the Arts 
Council following recent resignations. 
 
Mayor Sciarra said her process thus far has been to check in to see if there is an area of 
expertise that would be helpful to the committee. For the Arts Council, the executive 
director tries to have representation from different arts on the board. She checked in with 
Brian Foote and he felt that the two appointees fit areas he was happy to have 
represented, in this case, cinematography and digital arts. The Arts Council has lost its 
quorum, she reminded.  
 
Councilor Foster identified herself as the City Services Committee member who spoke with 
Garrett Williams. They spoke at length. He is newer to the area and has expertise in light-
ing. They spoke about his goals and what he would hope to contribute. He is definitely 
aware that the Arts Council has had a fracture and is willing to work with that and looking 
forward to contributing in whatever way he can. The City Services Committee has made a 
request for Mr. Foote to come and speak with them so they can learn more. They know 
there is quite a bit of community interest in the Arts Council and definitely have that on their 
radar. 
 
Mayor Sciarra noted that Brian Foote is out on paternity leave so she is waiting to hear 
herself if he is available. 
 
The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
See Financial Orders (on 2nd reading) below for the text of the financial order 
approved as part of the consent agenda.  
 

 
Recess 

 
Recess 
The council recessed briefly at 8:34 p.m. The council reconvened at 8:39 p.m. 
 

 
Financial Order 
(on 1st reading) 

 
Financial Order (on 1st reading) 
22.025 An Order to Acquire Property Located at 196 Cooke Avenue – 1st reading 
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22.025 An Order to 
Acquire Property 
Located at 196 
Cooke Avenue – 
1st reading 
 
 

Councilor Nash read the order. 
 
Mayor Sciarra thanked those who spoke at public comment and attended the site meeting 
on Saturday. She assured residents of that area that she knows and absolutely hears their 
concerns and wants to work to address them. 
 
Regarding the need for the facility, for some councilors this will sound very familiar because 
it has been a need for a very long time, she reminded. The council has appropriated funds 
for it in the past through capital improvement plans, it has been an active discussion for 
many, many years and many locations have been thoroughly investigated. The kennel they 
are currently using in Amherst is not a stable situation as its operators have not always 
agreed to contract with Northampton. In addition to an annual cost there is a per dog cost. 
They do not accept all dogs, such as pregnant dogs or dogs needing quarantine, and they 
don’t accept other animals like cats. It is not a good temporary solution and certainly not a 
long-term solution. 
 
The reality is that they sometimes have animals all over including in the basement, garage 
and other areas of the police department and have to store food and supplies in places like 
the department’s cold storage area, Mayor Sciarra reported, sharing pictures of these 
areas as she spoke. Right now there is a temporary cat kennel/feline area in the police 
department wash bay. It is not a space that is heated or cooled like a regular indoor room 
and there is now not room to pull a vehicle into the bay so the space cannot be used for its 
intended purpose. They are required by state law to wash and sanitize all blankets and 
bowls after use, and they can’t do that with the present accommodations. An animal control 
facility would provide space to meet this regulation among many others. 
 
Their community has a lot of need for animal control and she thinks they have high 
expectations for the quality of care. They have two animal control officers (ACO’s). There is 
very much a need for this facility and has been for many, many years. 
 
As to why it needs to house up to eight dogs if the average in custody is two; it doesn’t 
happen often but sometimes there are cases involving abuse or cruelty and neglect or 
animal hoarders. It is not often but it does happen. Also, the city is committed in all of its 
needs to accommodate climate resilience, whether it is a fire or other situation where 
people need to house animals outside of their homes. 
 
Office of Planning and Sustainability (OPS) Director Wayne Feiden said he’s been in the 
city for 33 years. He remembers former Mayor David Musante, who was mayor when he 
was hired and a county commissioner before becoming mayor, wanting to put a regional 
dog kennel at the state hospital so there has been conversation about this for a long time. 
Central Services has been looking for a long time at a number of sites. He showed a list of 
some of those considered, including the Hampshire County Jail, Glendale Road landfill, 
Ryan Road gravel pit, Sylvester Road and Chapel Street. Most undeveloped land in 
Northampton has wetlands, homes or conservation areas nearby.  
 
One of the key decisions after the last mayor decided not to site the facility on Chapel 
Street was to think about what didn’t work there. That site had a number of challenges; it 
was close to homes on all three sides and had some topographic issues that would lead to 
spreading sound rather than capturing it. Planners wanted a site that was flat if possible 
and at least 250 feet from homes. They have been looking at the old Moose lodge for 10 
years, first for affordable housing, then for the animal control facility. The price was thought 
not to be reasonable for a number of years but then the owners lowered it. It fit some of the 
criteria being relatively flat with at least 250 feet of separation from homes. It’s certainly 
their goal to move the site further away as suggested by a BBC member if they can but 
they wanted to come before them with what they could commit to, which is 250 feet.  
 
Other benefits include easy access to downtown, sewer and utility service and enough 
space to buffer noise. Co-benefits include room to accommodate parking for the greenway 
and animal control for off-leash dogs. This and the state hospital are the biggest areas 
dogs are running off-leash in violation of the city’s leash law. The presence of an ACO will 
make that sort of enforcement much easier. 
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Director Feiden addressed points heard at the on-site meeting, including concerns about 
noise control. According to available service data, most often there will only be two dogs on 
site and they will be inside the building. Dogs will only be outside when an ACO is on-
premise.  
 
He reviewed Berkshire Design’s analysis of noise control, noting that it shows that they 
expect to be able to get the decibel level outside the building down to 67 decibels and at 
250 feet away from the building down to 30 decibels (db) with the dogs inside and 47 db’s 
with the dogs outside. 
 
They think they can get greater separation than 250 feet but 250 feet is the minimum they 
are committing to, he reiterated. They heard there is no animal control facility in Massachu-
setts close to homes, but the mayor did a quick search and found a number of animal 
control facilities right next to residential neighborhoods, including in Marblehead, Swansea 
and Brockton. 
 
Director Feiden reviewed a schematic of the facility and showed a slide with abutter 
comments and the city’s response. [See Animal Control Facility Powerpoint presentation 
attached to master version of minutes.] 
 
The city has stringent noise standards and is not exempt from its own standards. Based on 
their analysis, they think they can well exceed those standards. If they built the facility and 
it was still noisy, they would have to put another structure in to absorb the noise. 
 
Director Feiden also reviewed BBC comments. 
 
The mayor and planning director fielded questions and comments from councilors. 
Councilor Moulton asked whether the idea of accommodating dogs or other animals from 
outside Northampton was considered. Mayor Sciarra said that has not been part of the 
discussion and she does not think the building is sized for that possibility. It is really meant 
to accommodate Northampton’s need. 
 
Discussion 
Councilor Moulton said he wanted to amplify some of the things the mayor and planning 
director have said. There were about 45 people on site Saturday and the objections heard 
tonight accurately reflect what was heard on Saturday. Concerns fall into quality of life 
issues and the question of how much parking would be provided, which is the subject of 
disagreement. Users of the conservation area would like to see 12 to 20 parking spaces 
while neighbors would like to see fewer. He has received 35 emails or calls from distinct 
individuals; twenty of them expressed opposition; 14 are supportive and one is neutral, first 
in opposition and then saying she would support it conditionally as long as soundproofing 
and some parking is provided. At least two immediate neighbors have expressed support. 
He thought the comments and slides shown captured neighbor’s various concerns so he 
would not repeat them. This is an area that has less of an impact on nearby residents than 
the site considered on Chapel Street last year, he concluded. 
 
Councilor Foster commended the mayor’s office for their willingness to engage with the 
neighborhood and applauded holding a neighborhood meeting before coming to council. 
She asked what additional opportunities there would be for neighborhood engagement and 
engagement with BBC and if there are other potential barriers they could see coming up. 
 
They think they have done enough due diligence to know the site is workable but haven’t 
done enough due diligence to address design issues, Director Feiden responded. There is 
some time pressure to buy the property because of the nature of a purchase and sale 
agreement. Police and the ACO feel very stressed by the current situation but they don’t 
have any artificial deadlines for action. 
 
As BBC members recommended, they want to see if the building could be located farther 
from homes, Mayor Sciarra added. One of the things that absorbs sound well is earth, so 
one of the things that makes this site work well is that it backs up onto raised earth which 
would provide some natural mitigation, she observed. With their due diligence, they would 
see what additional mitigation could be provided. 
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Based on her experience on the Planning Board, Councilor Elkins said one of the things 
she learned from dealing frequently with concerns about noise is that there are a lot of 
things that can be done to control and dampen sound. It does seem to her that there are 
some things available at this site to address the concerns of the neighbors that aren’t 
available at every site. She is very convinced of the city’s need for this and hopes the 
expertise of the planning department and Berkshire Design are heard by the folks with 
concerns as real solutions. 
 
Councilor Jarrett said he appreciates the need for the facility and the analysis of how the 
sound will travel. He wondered if they would consider doing some kind of field trip. If they 
were to play the sound of barking dogs at 57 decibels and proceed 250 feet away, they 
could have more of an understanding of the impact to the neighborhood. 
 
Mayor Sciarra said she loves experiments and would be open to it. 
 
Councilor Gore said she has talked to a couple of residents and gotten emails and thinks 
Director Feiden answered a lot of the questions that came up. She asked they how could 
guarantee that the decibels of sound wouldn’t exceed zoning requirements and how much 
neighbors would be involved. 
 
If the sound still exceeds the zoning, they will have to add things after the fact, Director 
Feiden said. They will absolutely make sure that it meets the standards and want the 
neighborhood to be involved in what success looks like, he assured.  
 
Councilor LaBarge said she heard from condo owners about being advised by realtors to 
put their condos up for sale. She asked Director Feiden if he had talked to realtors about 
whether condo owners would have great depreciation. 
 
He hasn’t spoken to realtors but it’s typically the impacts of projects that affect the value of 
properties, not the concepts, Director Feiden advised. 
 
As someone who has dealt with sound for a number of years, Councilor Perry shared his 
experience of working in a space (Caboose Design Studios) that eventually also housed a 
doggy day care. He was surprised at the ability of the sound baffling technology to muffle 
sound. There were at least 15 dogs in this facility at most times and, until those dogs went 
outside, they would not have known they were there. He can attest to the fact that there are 
great ways to mitigate sound, especially if they are starting with construction to muffle 
sound. He wanted to throw his sentence in there because this is in his wheelhouse. 
 
Councilor Moulton moved to refer the order to the Finance Committee and endorsed 
Councilor Jarrett’s suggestion of a field trip. Councilor LaBarge seconded. 
 
Councilor Nash said he is all for the idea of a field trip and referral to the Finance 
Committee but would like to decouple the two. He thinks they can probably get a commit-
ment from Director Feiden to work on the field trip.  
 
Councilor Moulton accepted this as a friendly decoupling.  
 
Councilor LaBarge said she’d like to see if the mayor is available to come on that field trip, 
and Mayor Sciarra said absolutely. 
 
The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
See minutes of March 3, 2022 for second reading. 
 

 
Recess 

 
Recess 
The City Council recessed briefly at 9:34 p.m. The council reconvened at 9:39 p.m. 
 

 
Financial Orders 

 
Financial Orders (On 2nd reading) 
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(On 2nd reading) 
22.016 Order 
Authorizing a Five-
Year Contract for 
IT Services 
Department 
Equipment and 
Software – 2nd 
reading 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

22.016 An Order Authorizing a Five-Year Contract for IT Services Department 
Equipment and Software – 2nd reading 
Councilor Nash reviewed the history. 
 
Councilor Maiore verbally presented the Finance Committee’s recommendations. Members 
discussed their charge and quickly realized that coming up with criteria for a social 
responsibility rubric was complex and would take more than one meeting, so they weren’t 
able to fulfill that part of the mission. They did approve a motion to recommend that the city 
council hold a forum on dash cams before they vote. 
 
Before they go further, Councilor Moulton said he felt the need to respond to something 
very troubling to him; the boilerplate emails that have littered their inboxes containing a 
personal attack on one of their colleagues, Councilor Elkins. Some have called her column 
published Wednesday ‘shameful and offensive.’ What is shameful and offensive is that any 
citizen would be subjected to that kind of bullying, he countered. It is despicable, 
intolerable, anti-democratic and antithetical to the kind of civil discourse he was hoping to 
encourage when he suggested a forum. Addressing Councilor Elkins directly, he thanked 
her for using that forum to speak about something that she is eminently qualified to speak 
about because of her profession.  
 
Councilor Nash joined Councilor Moulton in applauding Councilor Elkins for speaking up, 
agreeing this is an area of expertise for her. Councilor Perry thanked Councilor Moulton for 
defending Councilor Elkins and referred to what he perceives as “an overarching issue of 
trust” in the city’s elected officials and employees. He was personally hurt and disconcerted 
by how IT Director Antonio Pagan was treated, he shared. He watched at the last meeting 
as he as an expert talked about these issues and was dismissed by people with more 
minor knowledge whose opinions were equated with someone running an IT department 
for an entire city. It broke his heart to watch as Director Pagan felt the need to go before 
them and the public and state that, as a resident, he has had to deal with discrimination 
himself and has advocated and fought for under-represented people and people of color. 
As another person of color, to watch a fellow employee feel the need to have to prove 
against the attacks of others that he wouldn’t hurt his community was disheartening. 
 
To him, a lot of these issues come down to trust, he observed. The reason they were 
elected is that a majority of the citizens in this city trusted them to do due diligence and do 
the work. They are watching as a small minority of people are taking that power from them. 
It’s disheartening to watch the division and people using very racially-charged terms and 
saying ‘if you don’t agree with us, you’re for white supremacy.’  
 
This triggering language is counter-productive, he concluded. 
 
In the hour and forty-five-minute conversation that followed, several councilors (Councilors 
Gore, LaBarge and Maiore) spoke in favor of holding a public forum. Councilor Gore said 
she had gotten over 100 emails opposing the dash cams and calls and emails for the 
cameras and thinks they need to hear from all people in the community before making a 
decision.  
 
However, Councilor Foster noted that, although there is a representation that there hasn’t 
been a public process, this is their third meeting on the subject and there have been many 
opportunities for public input. She has read very thoughtful emails, had many conversations 
and really engaged on this issue. 
 
Also, ‘listening’ is taking in all the information they have access to, and “public comment is 
not perfectly representative of the views of our community,” she reminded. It is a privilege 
to participate in public comment and there is a safety aspect, she pointed out. She has 
heard from people who say, ‘I feel differently and I do not feel safe speaking up.’ There 
might be a perception that there is unanimity but that might not be the case behind the 
scenes.  
 
In addition, if they are going to have a police department, she feels it is incumbent upon 
them as councilors to make sure they have the tools needed to do their job in line with their 
community values. The statewide policing reform bill passed does include a provision for 
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dash cams. The American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) has made the statement that they 
are against pervasive government surveillance, but when cameras primarily serve the 
function of public monitoring of government instead of the other way around, they generally 
support their use. One of the calls of the ACLU’s guidance is that any such system not be 
officer-controlled, and the proposed system meets that standard. 
 
A recommendation of a joint statement of the ACLU, National Association for the Advance-
ment of Colored People (NAACP) and Lawyers Committee for Civil Rights and others in 
2014 was a call for the universal use of dash cameras in cruisers, she added. There has 
been a representation in public comment that there is a kind of collective unanimity among 
communities of color that there shouldn’t be dashboard cameras. She has done her home-
work and it is not universal, it’s not fully collectible and it’s not fully unanimous.  
 
Councilor LaBarge read a statement expressing specific concerns about a contract with 
Motorola Solutions. Since their last meeting, “what has become clear is that Motorola 
Solutions and their Watchguard system is marketed around the world with the claim that it 
makes data-sharing across police departments and other law enforcement agencies 
smoother and more collaborative,” she stated.  
 
In light of the work done to make Northampton a sanctuary city, she cannot feel good about 
contracting with a multi-national corporation that has built its reputation in the security 
industry around such claims, she represented. 
 
“Getting into a five-year contract with such a questionable entity just does not sit right with 
me,” Councilor Maiore agreed. She would be in favor of the formation of a select committee 
to develop policy as a city around police surveillance technology, she indicated.  
 
Councilor Nash said he went through the list of organizations supposedly opposing dash-
board cameras and found that their concerns inevitably have to do with surveillance and 
technology in general, particularly body cameras. Of the 80 slides that were sent them, 
“none of them mentioned dashboard cameras,” which is what is at issue here, he pointed 
out.  
 
They are talking about an established technology that has been in NPD cruisers since 
2007. The current system is failing and ineffective. Are they going to endorse the idea of 
cruisers going out without adequate equipment? He asked.  
 
“I feel like the information that’s being sent to us and the questions are not about this 
particular technology.” On the other hand, their chief of police, their mayor and their IT 
director are saying they need this, and the IT director is saying that this system is safe.  
 
“We are spending lots and lots of time answering questions posed by people who aren’t 
providing us with answers,” he commented. 
 
The system is failing and he’s hoping they make a decision tonight. 
 
Councilor Nash pointed out that the facial recognition ordinance adopted in 2019 is up for 
review this year. As far as public concerns about surveillance in general - including dash 
cams and body cams - and the way data might be shared, Councilor Nash agreed this is a 
worthy discussion. He stated his intention to place a review of this ordinance on the next 
City Council agenda to start tackling this public process right away. “We can have that 
discussion, but I think it’s time to vote on this,” he concluded.    
 
Agreeing that the issue before them is whether or not to approve a five-year contract and 
not taking a position on the merits of dashboard cameras, Councilor Perry moved to 
approve the order. Councilor Elkins seconded. 
 
In the discussion that followed, Councilor Jarrett said he is uncomfortable voting ‘yes’ on a 
five-year contract given the terms of what they know; cloud storage, among other things. If 
they decide not to approve the extended contract, the executive branch can still enter into a 
three-year contract without the council’s authorization, he pointed out. A three-year contract 
would cost about $3,000 more each year and Motorola only offers on-premise storage with 
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22.026 An Order to 
Appropriate 
$45,000 in Whiting 
Street Trust Funds 
- 2nd reading 
 
 
 
 

its three-year contract. 
 
He doesn’t feel ready to take a position on dash cams but, until they have made a decision 
to change their use, he thinks the system should be reliable. Given the concerns and future 
discussions planned, he leans toward locking themselves in for three years rather than five. 
Many organizations that have previously fought for more surveillance technology such as 
dash cams and body cams are rethinking their support given the outcomes that have been 
seen. 
 
The biggest concern he’s contending with is Motorola’s behavior as it directly relates to its 
customers. Using an on-premise storage solution would be safer from that perspective. He 
expressed concern with some of the specific contract terms. 
 
Trying to make a change through these budget decisions doesn’t seem very effective and 
he’d like to see them work on a broader surveillance ordinance, he confirmed. 
 
In defense of her pre-formed opinion on dashboard cameras, Councilor Elkins detailed her 
extensive professional experience with dash cams as a criminal defense attorney. She 
agreed councilors need to vote tonight and proceeded to ask city solicitor Alan Seewald, 
Esq. detailed questions about Motorola Solutions’ Master Customer Agreement. Councilor 
Elkins said she herself found it and read it and actually found a great deal to reassure her 
that the contract provisions are indeed as director Pagan said. 
 
In contrast to the published opinion that Motorola Solutions controls all the terms and the 
other party has no bargaining power, Attorney Seewald said he wouldn’t say that it is an 
agreement devoid of the ability to negotiate. Although not directly involved in contracting 
generally, he has seen a lot of tech contracts and this looks like some others. He doesn’t 
think they would be negotiating the technical aspects of the contract. 
 
In response to a question about Section 10.4.1, the contract specifically states, “The 
customer retains all right, title and interest to the customer data,” which by definition is the 
videos created by the dash cams, Attorney Seewald advised.  
 
“The data we produce is ours;” it is the city’s proprietary property, he stressed. The soft-
ware provider retains proprietary rights only to the proprietary information in its software.  
 
Councilor Elkins asked Director Pagan if he had an opinion in general about whether cloud-
based storage or local servers (on-premise storage) are more secure. 
 
More than ten years ago, the Department of Education was grappling with the idea of using 
cloud-based storage for student information, and he was one of the witnesses contacted for 
an opinion about whether to use Google as a platform for students, Director Pagan related. 
Today, 99% of public school districts in Massachusetts use Google because of the decision 
made then, so he’s been working with cloud-based data for many, many years. Microsoft, 
Google and Amazon have 99% of the capacity worldwide. The cloud ‘is the most secure 
place for your data,’ he asserted.  
 
To achieve the same level of security locally, clients have to pay twice as much. The 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts requires its agencies to work on the cloud and 
encourages municipalities to move to the cloud as much as possible. The government 
more and more uses the cloud as a way of being more sustainable and more reliable. 
 
After additional extensive discussion and a pledge from the mayor to share the terms of the 
final contract with the council once it has been fully negotiated, the motion passed 
unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following order passed final reading: 
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Passed final reading and enrolled. 
 
22.026 An Order to Appropriate $45,000 in Whiting Street Trust Funds - 2nd reading 
 
The following order received final approval as part of the consent agenda: 
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Passed final reading and enrolled. 
 

 
Recess 

 
Recess 
The City Council recessed briefly at 11:40 p.m. The council reconvened at 11:45 p.m. 
 

 
Orders 
 

 
Orders 
None. 
   

 
Ordinances (Not 
yet Referred) 
21.355 Ordinance 
Relative to 
Housekeeping 
Changes to the 
General 
Ordinances - 1st 
reading 
 
 
 
 
 
22.024 Ordinance 

 
Ordinances (Not yet Referred) 
21.355 An Ordinance Relative to Housekeeping Changes to the General Ordinances - 
1st reading 
Councilor Nash explained that these are housekeeping changes to the general ordinances. 
 
Councilor Jarrett proposed a small amendment to add one missing reference (in section 
156-5 subsection B) to replace the word ‘development’ with the word ‘sustainability’ in the 
title “Office of Planning and Sustainability.”  
 
The administrative assistant said she would add this reference to the ordinance for its 
second reading. 
 
See minutes of March 3, 2022 for second reading. 
 
22.024 An Ordinance Relative to Stop Signs in the Village Hill Neighborhood – 2nd 
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Relative to Stop 
Signs in the 
Village Hill 
Neighborhood – 
2nd reading 
 

reading 
Councilor Foster moved to approve the ordinance in second reading. Councilor 
LaBarge seconded. 
 
This was a strong, years-long request from the community which went through a neighbor-
hood process, Councilor Foster advised. 
 
The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following ordinance passed final reading: 

 

 
Passed final reading, ordained and enrolled. 
 

 
Ordinances 
 
 

 
Ordinances 
None. 

 
Zoning 
Ordinances (Not 
yet Referred) 
 

 
Zoning Ordinances (Not yet Referred) 
None. 

 
Zoning 
Ordinances 

 
Zoning Ordinances 
21.339 An Ordinance to Allow Beverage Service and Entertainment at Farm Stands 



February 17, 2022 City Council Minutes    Approved March 3, 2022 

61 
 

21.339 Ordinance 
to Allow Beverage 
Service and 
Entertainment at 
Farm Stands 
Under Certain 
Circumstances - 
1st reading 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
21.356 Ordinance 
Relative to 
Housekeeping 
Changes to the 
Zoning Ordinance 
- 1st reading 
 
 

Under Certain Circumstances - 1st reading 
The ordinance was positively recommended by the Planning Board and Legislative Matters 
with some amendments, Councilor Nash advised. 
 
This is written for all farm areas but specifically came up for a winery on Sylvester Road, 
Director Feiden explained. Under state law, the sale of farm products is exempt from 
zoning so commercial farms with over five acres have the right to sell farm products on site.  
 
The winery on Sylvester Road evolved over time to offer special events such as weddings. 
The city had the option of either enforcement or blessing this new use, so this ordinance 
will make it legal. The ordinance started with fewer zoning districts and added the special 
conservancy district (floodplain). It also originally limited the number of annual events to 12 
but ended up increasing this based on the recognition that such events also require permits 
from the License Commission, so there is another mechanism for conditioning them. By 
definition, farms are located in relatively low traffic areas. 
 
Carolyn Misch requested that the phrase “exceeding 12 such events per year” be added to 
the last sentence pertaining to ‘Uses Allowed by Site Plan,’ Mrs. Krutzler said. She said she 
would add this language for second reading. 
 
See minutes of March 3, 2022 for final reading. 
 
21.356 An Ordinance Relative to Housekeeping Changes to the Zoning Ordinance - 
1st reading 
Councilor Nash recited the history, including positive recommendations from both the 
Planning Board and Legislative Matters. 
 
Councilor Jarrett said he was tasked with asking Senior Services Director Marie Westburg 
how to most appropriately refer to elderly residents. He consulted with her and Attorney 
Seewald. Since the definition of ‘elderly’ is a person over age 60, they are proposing to 
replace the word ‘elderly’ with ‘person 60 years and older.’  
 
She will make the change for the final reading, Mrs. Krutzler said. 
 
See minutes of March 3, 2022 for final reading. 
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Resolutions 
22.023 Resolution 
in Support of 
Student Loan Debt 
Cancellation – 2nd 
reading 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Resolutions 
22.023 A Resolution in Support of Student Loan Debt Cancellation – 2nd reading 
Councilor Maiore moved to approve the resolution in final reading. Councilor Perry 
seconded. The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following resolution passed final reading: 
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22.027 Resolution 
to Form a Select 
Committee to 
Study Barriers to 
Service on City 
Boards and 
Commissions - 1st 
reading 
 

 
Passed final reading and enrolled. 
 
22.027 A Resolution to Form a Select Committee to Study Barriers to Service on City 
Boards and Commissions – 2nd reading 
Councilor Maiore pointed out that the resolution contains no language addressing potential 
obstacles in terms of the culture of governance. The resolution mentions structural barriers 
that will be faced as they open up but committee culture is not named. If it comes up during 
the select committee process, she asked if it was something that would be entertained. 
 
Anecdotally, the two or three times folks have left boards, the reasons they gave her were 
issues of culture; i.e., they were not feeling comfortable as a person of color, not feeling 
listened to, feeling like men or white folks were aligning themselves, etc. She thinks if you 
name all the forces at work you get a fuller picture, she elaborated.  
 
Councilor Foster said she is glad Councilor Maiore is naming this as it is a conversation 
she had with coordinators of the “Redesigning Power Structure” project at the educational 
collaborative. The idea of providing support for people serving on boards and committees 
includes ‘affinity support’ as well, she confirmed. For many people it’s more emotional work 
to be in those spaces. It is a significant barrier that could have been made more explicit in 
the writing of the resolution, she agreed. She would definitely expect a committee to look at 
that.  
 
Councilor Nash confirmed the intent is to look at all barriers. He will get right to work on 
figuring out how to implement this, he pledged. 
 
Councilor Foster moved to approve the resolution in final reading. Councilor Maiore 
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seconded.  The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following resolution passed final reading: 

 
Passed final reading and enrolled. 
 

 
New Business 
 

 
New Business 
None. 
 

 
Motion to Adjourn 

 
Upon motion made by Councilor LaBarge and seconded by Councilor Moulton the 
meeting was adjourned at 11:55 p.m. The motion passed 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
Attest:                                                     Administrative Assistant to the City Council 

  



















Precedents Near Homes

Marblehead Swansea

Brockton



Abutter Comments (1 of 3)
Abutter comments City Response

No animal control facility needed 
(e.g., use Amherst)

Current system is not stable, often 
changing, consumes ACO time
Animals should not be in police 
station 

Move site somewhere else‐
commercial or industrial land

Not available and not better

Will harm property values Depends on design. City is committed 
to good design to mitigate impacts

It could be a lot of dogs Average census is two dogs. The 
facility is sized for  emergencies 
(hurricanes, fires, etc.)



Abutter Comments (2 of 2)

Abutter comments City Response

Noise problems (see noise control 
slide above)

We will invest in the mitigation 
outlined in the noise control slide and 
follow all zoning standards

Noise would not meet zoning Zoning must be met and mitigation 
must achieve those standards. Zoning 
standard is averaged over an hour.



Abutter Comments (3 of 3)

Abutter comments City Response

Site has wetlands, wildlife Most sites do. Design will address

People and animals will set off dogs Can address with design

Feces, urine, and chemicals will 
contaminate resources

Sewage disposal system and hygiene
address issues

Lighting There is no need for parking lot 
lighting. Outside building lighting can 
be similar or less than the Moose 
Lodge light that was on for years



Brook Coalition Comments

Broad Brook Coalition City Response

Not opposed to facility Agree

Move shelter northwest (for greater 
separation) 

Agree

Provide 15‐20 parking spaces Want to hear neighborhood input 
during design



Other Comments

Other City Response

City needs an animal control facility Agree

This is a good location Agree

Provide mitigation Agree



An Order to Acquire Property Located at 196 Cooke Avenue

WHEREAS,   The City’s Capital Plan, approved by City Council, provides funding to develop an animal control 
facility for the Police Department and Animal Control Officer use; and

WHEREAS,  The City identified 196 Cooke Avenue, the former Moose Lodge property owned by Apple Tree, LLC 
or some or all of their principals, as the best place for an animal control facility, with opportunities for sound 
mitigation from the nearest homes and for limited parking to serve the adjacent Broad Brook‐Fitzgerald Lake 
Greenway, in a rural yet relatively central location;

WHEREAS,  The City has entered into a Purchase and Sale Agreement and Option with Apple Tree, LLC, to 
purchase 196 Cooke Avenue for $100,000, subject to due diligence and City Council approval;

Ordered, that
The City Council hereby authorizes the acquisition by purchase, gift, eminent domain, or otherwise of the 
property located at 196 Cooke Avenue (Hampshire Land Court Plan Book 3, Page 214, 2/27/1950).

Further, the City Council authorizes the Mayor to execute such documents and instruments as may be necessary 
to achieve the purposes of this Order.

Further, the City Council appropriates the $100,000 from the Receipts Reserved for Appropriation ‐ Sale of Land 
Account.


